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Smith Mountain Lake

Smith Mountain Lake is shown in this January 2014 file photo.

RICHMOND – The bid to give older boaters a pass on Virginia’s safety training requirements was voted down by the House of Delegates this week.

Senate Bill 996 sought to exempt a chunk of boaters from the statewide safety initiative championed by the Smith Mountain Lake community.

The bill, introduced by a representative near the Northern Neck region, would waive a required boating safety course for those who were born before July 1972 and are hitting the waters east of Interstate 95.

Del. Kathy Byron, who carried the legislation that created the safety program, argued during a floor debate Tuesday such a move would “effectively gut the minimum and sensible boating safety measures” established.

“This bill assumes something that is simply not true and not assumed anywhere else in our code – that those [who are 43 or older] do not require safety instruction,” she said.

State statistics show most wrecks are caused by boaters in their 40s or older, Byron, R-Forest, said. The required course is simple and can be taken for free online, she argued. Experienced boaters can opt out by passing an 80-question challenge exam.

“It doesn’t take that long, folks,” Byron said. “Your kids have to take tests and now, all of a sudden, us grownups don’t want to have to take a test and maybe learn that we might not know everything we thought we did.”

Supporters of the bill contended Virginia is the most boater-unfriendly state on the East Coast and said experienced, longtime boaters shouldn’t have to sit through a remedial safety class.

Del. Jackson Miller, R-Manassas, called the training requirement a “big government, in your business test.”

“I would ask you to vote for freedom, vote for liberty and vote for this bill,” he said.

Others questioned whether the statewide wreck statistics were skewed by tourists, who aren’t held to the same standard.

“If you’re from Tennessee, Alaska, that great boating capital of Oklahoma, you can come here to Virginia and operate a boat without any testing,” Del. Lee Ware, R-Powhatan, said.

But statewide, the number of boating wrecks has fallen sharply since the education requirement was created, said advocates of the current system.

In 2007, the year the education legislation passed, Virginia had 146 boating crashes reports. In 2013, the tally was 65.

Injury rates saw a similar decline, according to data from the Virginia Department of Game and Inland Fisheries.

“We have had tremendous results,” Del. Mark Sickles, D-Fairfax, said. “… This is not something that is a huge imposition on people. This is a small test or a course we take to protect all of us.”

Del. Robert Orrock, R-Caroline, said SB996 would carve out a group of people based solely on an arbitrary age distinction.

“There is no nexus to actual boating experience,” he said.

The bill was voted down in the House by a 61-38 margin Tuesday. This was the second year an attempt had been made to add an age exemption to the boating safety mandate.

The safety education program was created by legislation sponsored by Byron and Sen. Steve Newman, R-Forest. It is being phased in and applies to boaters age 45 and under. By next summer, it will apply to all boaters.
